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CARLETON CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION NO. 34
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF OWNERS


665 Bathgate Road, Party Room, Ottawa

Wednesday, June 19, 2019, 7:00 p.m.PRIVATE 

PRESENT:
Donald Seguin


President



Gary Lambert


Vice-President



Robert Kerr


Treasurer


Margaret Graham

Director


Celine Legault


Director



Tuan Le


Auditor, Ouseley Hanvey Clipsham Deep


Réjean D’Aoust

Property Manager, CI Management


Cheryll Wood


Legal Counsel, Davidson Houle Allen



Elaine Richard


Recording Secretary

1.
CALL TO ORDER/INTRODUCTIONS
Nancy Houle, Legal Counsel, introduced herself, and opened the meeting at 7:05 p.m.

Motion made by Murray MacCallum (210), and seconded by André Dagenais (703), to allow Nancy Houle to act as Chair for the meeting.  Motion carried.

2.
QUORUM 
Quorum was confirmed with 97 units represented in person, and 14 proxies, totalling 111 units.
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NOTICE OF MEETING
Nancy Houle confirmed that the Notice of Meeting was sent to owners on May 31, 2019, in accordance with the requirements of the Condominium Act, 1998.
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REVIEW OF AUDITED STATEMENTS
Tuan Le, Auditor, of Ouseley Hanvey Clipsham Deep,  presented the Audited Financial Statements for the year ending December 31, 2018, which were included in the owners’ AGM package.  He reviewed and explained the Auditors’ Report, Balance Sheet, Statement of Reserve Fund Operations, Statement of Income, Statement of Cash Flows, and Notes.  

The Auditor responded to Frank Rambeau’s (305) question that the $70,000 special assessment amount represented the amount remaining to be collected from various units that have not yet paid. Nancy Houle added that defaulting units went through the lien or power of sale process.
Lionel Goyette (604) asked what happened to the $100 he would have paid for the fobs.  The Auditor responded that it would be under miscellaneous revenue.
André Dagenais (703) inquired about the government remittance payable for staff CPP and EI.  The Auditor explained that these amounts were not due at the time of the audit.  Réjean confirmed that management fees also include wages and benefits for various staff including Sylvie, Pierre, Andre and Allan.
André Dagenais (703) questioned if the 2.82 million exterior walls amount includes the finishing of Phase 4.  Nancy Houle advised that there are some invoices to be paid this year, primarily holdbacks, as the job is not complete.
The Board took note of Robert Mercier’s (1812) suggestion that a projector be used for next year’s Auditor’s report.
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APPOINTMENT OF AUDITOR
The Board reported that they were happy with the current Auditor, and their price fell less than the average cost for an audit.  
Motion made by Pierre-Andre Guibord (607), and seconded by Liliane Renaud (1505), to re-appoint Ouseley, Hanvey, Clipsham Deep as the Auditors for the next fiscal year.  Motion carried.
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE 2018 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
Motion made by Diane Lefebvre (714), and seconded by Jocelyne Chabot (1711), to approve the Minutes of the 2018 Annual General Meeting.  Motion carried.
7.
BOARD OF DIRECTOR’S REPORT
It was noted that the Board of Director’s Report was included in the AGM package.  Nancy Houle pointed out that Items 10 and 11 mistakenly did not get deleted from the Agenda.
8.
APPOINTMENT OF SCRUTINEERS
Raymond Lacavalier (505), Murray MacCallum (210), and Liliane Renaud (1505) were appointed to act as Scrutineers.
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ELECTION OF ONE (1) PERSON TO THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Nancy Houle advised that Bob Kerr’s position was up for election.  This was a three-year term resident-elected position.  The candidate must be an owner, but does not have to live in the building.  Nancy explained the voting process, and thanked Bob Kerr for his work to date.
Candidates who consented to run for election:  Carmen Roy (806), Diane Lefebvre (714), and Robert (Bob) Kerr (2102)

Nancy asked for nominations from the floor three times, however, none were received.
Motion made by Colette Lauzon (201), and second by Berthe Desjardins (1212), to close the nominations.  Motion carried.
Each candidate addressed the meeting prior to the vote.
Nancy advised that Bob Kerr was elected to the resident-elected position for a three-year term.
Ballots and proxies would be kept for 90 days at legal counsel’s office, and then destroyed, as per the new change to the Condominium Act.
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CORPORATION BUSINESS DISCUSSION
Réjean D’Aoust advised that this week the 20-year old fob system would be replaced, and a fob audit would follow.  Those fobs that are inactive will be de-activated.  The garage overhead door will connect with a new remote that will also have the intelligence of the fob so the Corporation will know who is going in and out.  Owners will still have a door opener to keep in their cars to activate both doors.  Owners will have to come to the office to obtain the new equipment, and questions will be answered.
Réjean provided the following information in answer to owners’ questions:
· Owners must return all fobs that they currently possess.  They will be de-activated and replaced with new fobs.  Owners who have family members with fobs will have to return those fobs in order to be replaced with re-activate fobs.
· If owners do not have the fobs that were assigned to them, those fobs will be de-activated.

· Fobs are for owners and not for the whole family to use, otherwise, there is no security.

· Owners will not have to pay for new fobs.

· Visitors will need to call to get into the building.

· Fobs will be traced by who comes to get the fob from the office, not who the fob is given to by the owner.

· Réjean will arrange a meeting for owners to explain the changes.  In the meantime, owners should send their questions to Sylvie.
André Dagenais (703) questioned the enforcement of the smoking rules.  Réjean advised that signs were installed to help with enforcement.  The major problem is smoking inside the units.  Letters have been sent to problem units.

A security assessment of the building has been done, with tips provided on how to work out the problems, especially in the stairways.

Monique Parent (911) commented that there are a lot of renters who do not know the rules in the building.  Nancy Houle responded that landlords are legally required to provide the rules to their tenants.  Réjean added that management is taking steps to get landlord owners to pay for their tenants’ infractions.  Réjean stated that management cannot take any action unless a written notice is sent to him.
Regarding the May 28th conditioning survey on whether owners would pay a certain portion, Nancy Houle advised that the results are not all in yet.  Owners should speak to Réjean, if they did not receive the survey.  Réjean explained that they are asking owners if they wish, knowing the cost, to have the air conditioning installed the way it will need to be installed, ie. putting a hole in the outside wall.  Fifty percent of all owners must vote in favour of changing the By-law to allow this installation.  Nancy Houle advised that there could be a meeting to discuss it, or a letter confirming that there is not sufficient interest, depending on the results of the survey.  If owners are not satisfied with the questions on the survey, they should send their suggestions to Sylvie to possibly send a follow-up survey.  Réjean added that now that the AGM is over he and Sylvie will concentrate on reminding owners to submit their surveys.
The Board took note of a suggestion that once a year tenants should meet to go through the rules and regulations, and also that a welcoming committee be established to provide the rules to all new residents.

A concern was raised regarding the number of units rented out since the special assessment.  Nancy Houle responded that in Ontario, Corporations are not allowed to put a cap on the number of rented units.

Owners were advised that new patio doors were ordered to replace old patio doors.  The doors should be received by August and installation will begin.
Nancy Houle advised that if there are units which have unauthorized airconditioning units, they may be told to remove them. 

Regarding an owner’s comment on language used at the meeting, Nancy advised that there is no obligation to do a bilingual annual general meeting.

André Dagenais (703) asked if purchasers of a unit can smoke in a unit which previously had a resident smoker.  Réjean responded that the law is very clear that residents are grandfathered only until they move, and this also applies to renters.  A new resident cannot smoke in the unit or on the balcony.  Complaints should be sent to the property manager.

Robert Mercier (1812) inquired on the lobby renovations.  Réjean responded that the Board is currently working on the plans.  The design is not quite complete as they are looking for a better solution for a ramp for people with accessibility issues.  The plan is to start with the outside work and when complete, do inside work in the winter.
Owners should contact the property manager to report any smoke that they smell while on their balconies, noting the time and date.
Réjean reported that the membrane work is on time.  There was less damage to the slab than expected, so the work will speed up.  They saved $18,000 on this project.  Réjean advised that he is waiting for a list to move more cars outside.  He is looking into accommodating disabled people.
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ADJOURNMENT
At 9:03 p.m., Nancy Houle closed the meeting due to loss of quorum.


